S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th May 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. TO ELECT A CHAIRMAN AND VICE CHAIRMAN FOR THE ENSUING YEAR AND SIGN DECLARATION:

Mrs Cornwell asked members for nominations for a Chairman for the ensuing year. Mr Smallwood proposed that Mr David Price continue in his role as Chairman of the Parish Council, this was seconded by Mr Jordan, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  Mr Price thanked the other Councillors and asked for nominations for the role of Vice Chairman. Mr Smallwood proposed that Mr Ivan Jordan continue in his role as Vice Chairman, there being no other nominations this was seconded by Mr Narborough and unanimously agreed. The Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed.
2. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mr A Evans, Mr B Clapham, Mrs M Albinson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Borough Councillors - Mr N Daubney and Mrs E Nockolds and County Councillor Mr J Law
APOLOGIES: Mrs T Banks, Mr D Steward-Brown and Mr R Williamson 
Mr Price informed members that sadly Mrs Kathleen Richman had passed away. He said that her funeral is arranged for Friday 16th May 2014 at 3.00pm in St Mary’s Church.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had sent a card and some flowers to the family on behalf of the Parish Council.

3. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th April 2014, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with two abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
4. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None
5. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
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6. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 
County Councillor Law reported that he had spoken to a frustrated resident regarding a works vehicle which is regularly parked in the lay-by at the Post Office in Nursery Lane. 

Members commented that concerns regarding the matter had been raised before, however it was said that both the Highways Department and the Police have confirmed it is not illegal to park there.

Comment was made that the vehicle is often only parked in the lay-by during the evenings and is gone throughout the day.

Cllr Law spoke regarding the Incinerator and said that due to a change in Leadership at the County Council it is hoped that decisions would be made by the end of the month. It was said that decisions as to who and how the compensation will be paid to Cory Wheelabrator would need to be made. It was felt that it may be logical to sell the land proposed for the site. 

Cllr Law stated that George Nobbs had written to David Cameron asking for the Government to help. 

Mr Smallwood commented regarding the increasing amount of fly posting which has been seen locally. 
Cllr Law stated that generally events held at Holkham Hall and Sandringham are tolerated, however confirmed that Policies to control fly posting are in place.

Mr Price added that posters put up within the Parish have to have the approval of the Parish Council and can only be erected one week prior to the event being held.

Cllr Law stated that he would be happy to investigate any inappropriate fly posting.

Borough Councillor Daubney informed members that during the AGM a new Mayor had been chosen. Cllr Daubney confirmed that the new Mayor is Barry Ayres and he felt that Mr Ayres would serve the Borough well.
Cllr Daubney said that a peer review had taken place; he explained that other Council Leaders had been invited to have a critical look at how the Borough Council operates to see what can be improved.
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Cllr Daubney said that a lot of work is needed to be done to increase the footfall within the Town. He said that the Hansa Festival would be taking place this weekend with acts such as The Medieval Babes. It was explained that Cllr Nockolds has been appointed to take care of the portfolio to promote the Borough.

Cllr Daubney stated that a lot of work is continuing with the tidal surge recovery. He said that both homeowners and businesses have received help from the Borough Council. He stated that help would also be provided for the future.

Members commented that the renovation of the Tuesday Market Place was looking good, it was said that work would soon begin with the renovation of the Saturday Market Place.
Mr Smallwood asked if the market would return to the Tuesday Market Place.

Cllr Daubney said that stall holders were not keen to return as they have found since moving into the Town Centre business has improved.

Cllr Daubney spoke briefly regarding the land at the Willows which was proposed for the Incinerator. He confirmed that the Borough Council had approached the County Council with regards to the possibility of purchasing the land to provide a quick turnover of cash which could be used towards the compensation.
Cllr Daubney confirmed that investigations are still ongoing. He said that in terms of procurement there is still time to act. He stated that it would be a political decision. 

Cllr Daubney stated that the amount of refuse going into landfill is still falling; he informed members that from October 2014, people will be able to put glass and tetra pak items into their green recycling bins.
Cllr Daubney informed members that a full day of interviewing Design Consultants had taken place for a new Enterprise Centre which will provide new start up space for businesses.

Finally, Cllr Daubney spoke about “second homes money”. He explained that the Borough Council is allowed to tax second homes by as little as 50% and as much as 100%. He said that from this money the Borough Council is able to retain half to spend on things to benefit the area. He stated that in the past some has been used to improve education.
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Cllr Daubney said that he had been angered by the County Councils decision to no longer share the money as the County Council wants to retain it to pay the Cory Wheelabrator compensation. Cllr Daubney felt this was a misuse of the money.
Mrs Gotts enquired about the pontoons in the River Ouse; she asked if boat trips may be offered in the future.

Cllr Daubney confirmed that constructive talks are taking place with the Marriott Warehouse.  

Borough Councilor Nockolds stated that a new youth group had been formed to build some rowing boats. She explained that grants had been received to assist with the project. She said that it is hoped that racing and competing may happen in the future.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Flood Support Scheme; she said that 37 businesses and 78 residential properties had been affected by the Tidal Surge. Cllr Nockolds was pleased to report that £27,000 had been donated via the Eastern Daily Press to help people worst affected. She stated that the Government is offering another grant for people to help repair and renew flooded buildings. She stated that up to £5,000 can be applied for.
Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Kings Lynn Festival and informed members that the Box Office is now open.
Cllr Nockolds stated that a number of things have been done to promote and encourage people into the town. This year there is an Ameon light project. This will see lights projected onto the Customs House. A Classic Car day will also be held on the water front on 14th September 2014.
Mrs Gotts asked about the recent event held in the Walks, she said that South Wootton in Bloom had held a stall and had been assured that the event would be well advertised.

Cllr Nockolds said that the event was well advertised; she said that details had been placed on the Website and in the local Newspapers.

Cllr Nockolds stated that it was unfortunate that the weather had not been particularly good with 25 mph winds. She confirmed that many stall holders had chosen to cancel on the day.
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7. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets - Replacement Boiler: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Village Hall and said that it had been extremely unfortunate that the boiler was no longer working. He said that the boiler was between 8 and 9 years old and after seeking advice it was found that it is unable to be repaired.

Mr Narborough stated that three quotes had been requested to carry out the replacement work. It was confirmed that all members had seen the available quotes. He said the first quote from D & M Howard was for £3,023+VAT; the second from C P Cooper was for £2,037+VAT and despite a number of requests the third quote was still awaited.

After discussion and clarification that the quotes were for the same specification, members felt that the quote from C P Cooper Plumbing and Heating was the most reasonable and offered a longer guarantee of 8 years. 

Rev Tate suggested that an inventory should be compiled to list all items in the Village Hall. It was felt that within the inventory it should be indicated what the estimated life span is of each item. It was felt that this may help the Parish Council to understand when items may need replacement in the future.

A discussion took place regarding the third quote; Mr Jordan pointed out that the Financial Regulations state that the Parish Council should try to obtain three quotes. He said that the quote from G B Plumbing and Heating had been chased many times, however it still had not been received.

Mr Price commented that the boiler was in urgent need of replacement. It was said that it is a Health and Safety issue as there is no hot water available for people to wash their hands.

Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should proceed with the best quote available and that the final decision should be made by Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mr Narborough, this was seconded by Mr Clapham with all members in favour. 

Replacement Fire Door:  Mr Narborough explained that during the repairs carried out to the Village Hall, the contractors had agreed to replace the broken fire door. Unfortunately after several attempts to contact the contractor to carry out the work, this had not happened.

Mr Narborough explained that Mrs Cornwell had contacted a local carpenter to obtain a quotation for the repairs to the Fire door and a quotation from Mr Gary Daw to replace the sill, surrounds and door had been received for £440 + VAT with an additional £80 + VAT for a new panic bolt. 
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During the last Parish Council meeting Members had asked if Mrs Cornwell could obtain a further one or two quotes if possible. 
Unfortunately, after much effort by Mrs Cornwell further requests for quotes had been unsuccessful. 

Mr Price referred to the Financial Regulations and stated that three quotes only need to be obtained for items over £1,000. It was said that the door is a fire hazard and needs to be replaced urgently. Mr Price proposed that Mr Daw should replace the broken fire door at a cost of £440 + VAT with an additional £80 + VAT for a new panic bolt, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour. 

Mr Narborough stated that he was happy to produce an Inventory of all items in the Village Hall.

Fete Update: Mr Narborough informed members that he had been liaising with the Fete Committee. He said that he had received many emails and the committee was very vibrant. 
Mr Narborough stated that the Fete is scheduled to take place on The Green on Saturday 14th June 2014 between 12.00pm and 18.00pm and he was pleased to report that Borough Councillor, Mr Nick Daubney had kindly agreed to open the Fete on the day.

Mr Narborough stated that Common Lane would be closed from 10.00am until 18.00pm and explained that the Highways Dept has imposed a Temporary Suspension of Parking and Creation of Urban Clearway on Nursery Lane from 12.00-18.00 hours on the day.

Mr Narborough stated that Marshalls will be in place to help guide the traffic and parking provision will be available at the Infant School in Church Lane.

Mr Narborough asked about the possibility of Classic Cars parking on the strip of grass next to Nursery Close. 

Mr Jordan stated that this would be acceptable as the Classic Cars would be an exhibit at the event.

Mr Narborough informed members that a Fire Engine will be an attraction on the day; this will be sited near to Appledore Close. He said that the Swan Inn will be holding a barbeque and will sell beer from a stall near to the pond.
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Mr Narborough said that questions had been asked regarding the white lining of pitches. Mr Price explained that this would have to be of a non-lime mix. It was suggested that the Fete Committee should contact the Wootton’s Football Club for advice.

Finance – Mr Jordan stated that no Finance meeting had been held, however confirmed that Mrs Cornwell would be going through the Annual Return. 
Mr Jordan informed members that both Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby had recently attended a NALC Training course and it had been recommended that each month a copy of the Bank Statements should be given to the Chairman of the Parish Council and the Chairman of the Finance Committee for their perusal. Mr Jordan confirmed that this procedure is now in place.

Mrs Cornwell referred members to Section 2 of the Annual Return - Annual governance statement and asked all Parish Councillors to answer yes or no to the nine questions which she read out.  After giving a yes answer to questions 1 to 8 with question 9 not applicable this section was signed by the Parish Council Chairman and the Clerk. 
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with a copy of the Bank reconciliation for the year ending 31st March 2014 and a copy of the Bank Statements for all Accounts. Mr Price agreed that everything was in order. Mrs Cornwell also provided copies of the computer printouts for the Treasury Deposit, Business Saver Account and The Community Account.  Again Mr Price was satisfied that these matched the Parish Council Accounts. With the Full Parish Council and the Parish Council Chairman happy with the finances, Mr Price and Mrs Cornwell, the Parish Clerk signed section 1 as a correct record of the Parish Council Accounts for year ending 31st March 2014.  This was unanimously agreed. 

Mrs Cornwell advised members that Mr Van Nieuwkerk the Internal Auditor would carry out the Internal Audit, then all information would be sent to the External Auditor, Mazars.

Parish Council Insurance: Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Parish Councils Insurance is due for renewal. She stated that the Insurance is for the Parish Office (Buildings and Contents), the Village Hall (Buildings and Contents), the Tractor Mower, the War Memorial, the Solar Panels, etc. She confirmed that the one policy covers all items.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Parish Council insurance is very difficult to obtain however confirmed that she had contacted A-On, Zurich and Came and Company for quotes. It was said that Came and Company was unable to quote this year. 
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Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated quotes and informed members that she had looked at both the Policies and quotes from A-on and Zurich and whilst A-on was cheaper than Zurich, the Policy was not the same, with certain areas of the policy providing less cover.

It was said that the Parish Council is currently covered by Zurich Insurance and a good relationship has been held. It was confirmed that midterm amendments had been made in the past with no additional charges incurred. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the quote from Zurich Insurance was for £2,159, and the quote from A-on was £1,600.

Mrs Cornwell pointed out that Zurich also offers an option to have a three year term, this worked out to be £1982, per annum.

Mrs Cornwell felt that due to the difficulty in obtaining quotes for the Parish Council Insurance, this option may prove to be a good idea.

Comment was made that the Parish Council had experienced difficulties in the past with A-on when a claim was made for the Village Hall Roof. After brief discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council should continue with Zurich for the Parish Council Insurance and to take advantage of the three year term, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour. 

Planning – Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and informed members that a meeting had been held on 24th April 2014 for members of the Project Group (Mr Parker, Mrs Cornwell and Mr Price) to meet with Mr Alan Gomm and Mr John Clements from The Borough Council. 

Mr Price explained that during the meeting it had been recommended that a pre-submission ‘health-check’ should be carried out to establish if the Neighbourhood Plan would comply to full inspection regulations. 
Mr Price confirmed that the ‘Neighbourhood Planning Independent Examiner Referral Service’ (NPIERS) consists of examiners who are independent practitioners. 
Mr Price informed members that Mr Clements had been back in touch to say that if a ‘health check’ was carried out the approximate total cost would be £900. Mr Price said that the Borough Council would be willing to pay 75% of the fee (£675) and the Parish Council would need to pay the remaining 25% (£225)

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that a pre-submission ‘health-check’, should be carried out, with a cost to the Parish Council of 25% (£225) this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.
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One Planning: Mr Price referred to the circulated minutes and confirmed that Mr Mark Philpot from One Planning had attended the Planning Committee meeting held on 12th May 2014 to discuss further the proposed development of the 9 acre field at Nursery Lane.

Mr Philpot had been asked a number of questions and had attended the meeting to provide an update.

Mr Price stated that there has been no firm decision to support the proposed development; however it was felt that once a clearer picture of what is planned is known a decision would have to be made.
Mr Price informed members that a letter of objection to the development had been received from the owners of Sylvan House. It was said that they have requested that the Parish Council do not support the development. 

Mr Price asked Cllr Daubney what the situation would be if the Parish Council decided to support development of the site. 

Cllr Daubney confirmed that Parish Council support would be a big factor, however as development of the site has been refused in the past it may be doubtful that it would be approved.
Mr Smallwood confirmed that the situation has not changed; he said that there is ribbon development on the west side of Nursery Lane and some housing on the east side. He stated that One Planning and Hopkins Homes have only made suggestions for the site and have not made definitive plans. After discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed in principle that the Parish Council should support development of the 9 acre field, this was seconded by Rev Tate, with three members against and two abstentions the proposal was carried.

Willow Road Lighting Column: Mr Evans referred to the minutes and explained that a lighting column at Willow Road was in need of replacement. Mr Gerrard proposed that the lighting column should be replaced; this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.
Policy – Nothing to report
8. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached. 
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Junior School – Mr Smallwood stated that an OFSTED Inspection is due; he said the latest report highlighted areas of concern as being writing and the effectiveness of Pupil Premium. He was pleased to say things seem to be moving in the right direction. The expectation is that the school can demonstrate an average of 2 levels improvement is being achieved.
Mr Smallwood explained that he is a trustee at King Edward VII High School and said that they are currently going through the process of becoming an Academy. He said that the process would be quite lengthy however said that £25,000 had been given to offset the legal costs.

Members asked if Academy Status would mean KES would become a better school. 

Mr Smallwood said he hoped it would.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that Mr Jim Milne, had moved out of North Wootton and was no longer the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that the Flower beds at Oak Avenue and Meadow Road have been planted up and confirmed that the hanging baskets have been prepared.

Mrs Gotts said that Anglia in Bloom would be visiting the Parish on the morning of 16th July 2014 for judging.

Mrs Gotts reported that South Wootton in Bloom had held a stall in the Walks last Saturday and stated that despite poor weather over £100 had been raised mainly due to the tombola.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the Village Fete to be held on 14th June 2014 and confirmed that South Wootton in Bloom would be having a stall.

It was confirmed that the Open Gardens event would be taking place once again and will be held on the weekend of 21st and 22nd June 2014.

Finally, Mrs Gotts stated that she had visited the Infant School to see how their School Garden was progressing. She explained that they have six raised beds used by different classes. She said that vegetable planting had been taking place.

A brief discussion took place regarding strimming, it was said that this should be carried out at the right time of year to ensure that spring bulb leaves are not cut down too early.
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Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that the Flower Meadow at the rear of the Parish Office is once again growing nicely. She informed members that Mrs Schuman had been to carry out a survey of the different types of plants growing.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would provide a copy of the survey to Mrs Gotts once it is received.

Mr Gerrard spoke regarding the burning of green material by the Parish Handyman. He felt that a more suitable alternative would be to have more compost boxes.

Mr Gerrard said that such boxes could be simply made using old pallets.

Mr Gerrard commented that other materials such as plastics have also been disposed of on the bonfires and felt strongly that this should not be happening.

Mrs Gotts was pleased to report that Mrs Gerrard had once again kindly agreed to attend the Open Gardens Event to provide information regarding composting.

9. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
NCC


Communities urged to bid for Healthy Towns Grant
NALC


Weekly Update – Cafe Cluster Events




Fields in Trust
Centenary Fields

NCC


Norfolk Care and Support Services Directory 2014

Katie Taylor

Request for Financial support towards Guide Trip to Nepal

Highways Dept
Temporary Suspension of Parking and Creation of Urban 




Clearway – Nursery Lane, 14th June 2014 12.00-18.00 hours

Mr Price explained that he would produce a Newsletter ready for approval at the next Parish Council meeting in June. He asked members if they had anything they would like to be added could they please let Mrs Cornwell know.

10. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list, agreed plus:-
034
K&M Lighting Services
Replacement Lanterns - Sandy Lane   8400.00

035
NWPC


Share of Expenses


          226.12

036
Nisbets


Vacuum Bags


            27.58
037
Anglian Water

Water Bill – Allotments 

          157.17
038
Dave Hagen


Tractor Mower Puncture Repair
            48.00
039
Anglian Water

Water Bill – Allotments


 26.91
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040
CGM Landscapes

Grass Cutting Green/Cemetery/Church  233.58

041
Roythorne & Son Ltd
Fuel April 2014



 82.09

042
Anglian Chemicals

Village Hall supplies


          159.35

Bank balances as at 30.4.2014
Community Account
      

112,164.03
Stepsaver a/c
                 
           0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                           140,000.00
Total                                                                            £252,164.03
Finally, Mrs Cornwell wished to thank all members and residents who kindly sponsored her to run the Great East Anglia Run. She was pleased to report that she ran the distance of 10K in 55 minutes, a personal best for her and managed to raise £ 600 for Macmillan Cancer Support. 
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.40pm.

11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th June 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th June 2014                                                                                          Chairman 
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